
MINUTES OF BOTTISHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 04/15

Held on Monday 13th April 2015 in the Poppy Room at the Royal British Legion commencing 7.30pm

PRESENT:

Cllr Bryant – Chair.  Cllr’s Altham, Aronson, Buchanan, Dickson, Hall, Jerman, O’Dell and Ogborn.  County Councillor Shuter also attended for part of the meeting.

49.
APOLOGIES:

Received from District Councillor Robert Stevens.  Cllr Buchanan asked that we write to both District Cllr Ellis and Stevens thanking them for their work over the past 4 years which was agreed by all.
ACTION:  CLERK TO WRITE TO D/CLLR’S

50.
MINUTES OF LAST MEETING:

Agreed and signed.  
51.
DECLARATION OF INTEREST:
None.

52.
MATTERS ARISING:

a)  Entrance to St Petersfield/Ox Meadow

The Clerk had contacted the Bursar at Peterhouse College who, after looking through maps confirmed that the land at the entrance to St Petersfield does still belong to Peterhouse.  They agreed that they were happy for the maintenance company that residents pay on an annual basis to cut this area.  This has been passed onto Meadfleet and to the resident who made the initial enquiry.

b)  Funding – Scout Group
Following on from last months meeting the Clerk informed the Scout Group that they were unlikely to be successful in obtaining S106 money.  The Secretary of the group has come back to us to say that they will be applying to the Amey Cespa Community Fund for a grant and asking for our support for their application which the Clerk agreed.
c)  Bench/Spoilheap in Cemetery
The Clerk spoke with local landowner Will Green who was very helpful.  He came to look at the spoilheap and agreed that the contractors could dump the soil on his land.  The Clerk has gone back to CGM to confirm that we would like the work done but at a reduction in price to reflect the above.  We discussed how we could keep the spoilheap lower in future and it was suggested that we could ask the gravedigger if they could take the soil away with them.
53.
REPORTS FROM COUNTY AND DISTRICT COUNCILLORS:
County

C/Cllr Shuter confirmed that the Lode to Quy cycleway will be included in the £6 million of government funding and this will be the preferred route alongside the main road.  The double yellow lines outside of the primary school have also been refreshed.  C/Cllr Shuter will speak with the new PCSO about monitoring parked vehicles by the school but he has heard that she is very proactive in issuing tickets.  Other Cllr’s confirmed that she has been seen in the village by residents quite a lot already and has been seen issuing tickets outside of the shops.  C/Cllr Shuter has been approached by residents of Six Mile Bottom regarding cars coming out of the 40mph zone.  Six Mile Bottom actually runs through the district of Bottisham, Wilbraham and Westerly Waterless but this area is actually in Bottisham parish.  Residents are making representations about moving the 40mph to make the road safer and C/Cllr Shuter has approached local landowners to fund this but it is probable that they will have to make a bid from the Minor Highways Fund in September.  It was asked that this be put on the agenda to be discussed at the next meeting as this would probably need some support from the Parish Council.   Cllr Bryant also mentioned that we have not heard from County Council Highways regarding costings for lay-bys outside of the shops and asked that the Clerk make contact with them as it was several weeks ago that they came out to look at the area.
ACTION:  CLERK TO CONTACT CC HIGHWAYS
There were no District Cllr’s at the meeting.  C/Cllr Shuter then left the meeting.
54.
CHAIRMANS REPORT:
a)  Parish Council Elections
We have been notified by the District Council that we have 10 candidates so therefore there will be no election.  We still have one vacancy.  The first meeting of the new Parish Council will be Monday 11th May.  Cllr Robert Altham and Cllr Steven Aronson will be stepping down and Cllr Bryant thanked them for their hard work.  She also welcomed three new people who will be joining Parish Council and who had come along to the meeting to learn about procedures.

b)  Annual litter pick – Lode Road

We had been contacted by Fran Platten from Lode Parish Council.  They do an annual village litter pick and asked if we would be able to litter pick Lode Road from Fairhaven up to the edge of the village.  Cllr Altham and Cllr Ogborn volunteered.  The Clerk will let Frances know and will drop a litter picker gadget into Cllr Altham tomorrow.

ACTION:  CLERK TO NOTIFY LODE PARISH COUNCIL

c)  Annual Meeting
The Annual Parish Meeting will be on Thursday June 4th.  Cllr Buchanan gave her apologies.  

d)  Parking
We had already discussed the PCSO and the parking situation.  Cllr Aronson complained that the parking on Bell Road was still dangerous as he had nearly had an accident to which other cllr’s agreed.  The previous PCSO had not felt it to be a problem and it was agreed that the Clerk should contact the new PCSO and outline the problem to her so she can monitor the situation.

ACTION:  CLERK TO CONTACT PCSO

55.
PLANNING:
Cllr Buchanan reported on the Crystal Structures site application.  The initial application had been for more houses and no industrial site which Parish Council supported but the District Council did not.  A second plan was then submitted encouraged by the District Council which was again supported by Parish Council.  This included an industrial site.  In the meantime the developer has questioned the decision on the first application and this has gone to appeal.  The second application has been approved and we have now received official confirmation of this with the planning conditions.  Cllr Buchanan felt that Bloor Homes may well now withdraw the appeal as the second application has been successful but we will wait and see.  Cllr Buchanan had not had the chance to read the conditions yet as they had only been received that day but it was agreed that we needed to make sure that the developer paid for any traffic calming that was needed and which was agreed at the time.
A planning application for 2 properties in Jenyns Close had been received to which the Planning Committee had no concerns.

56.
ENVIRONMENT, CHURCHYARD AND CEMETERY COMMITTEE:

Cllr Aronson apologised that he had been ill for some time and meetings had had to be cancelled.  It was agreed that we needed to have a meeting as soon as possible after the Annual Meeting of the Parish Council in May.  Cllr Hall reported potholes in Downing Close which needed attention which the Clerk will look into.  Cllr Dickson moved 5 bin bags of rubbish from the cemetery and asked that people empty these when it was their turn on the rota.  The tap had been leaking in the cemetery which the Clerk had dealt with.  Cllr Altham reported that a new tap had been fitted today.  The tap is turned off at the mains in the winter and Cllr O’Dell thought the tap had probably leaked when residents had tried to turn it on.  It was agreed that when he next turns it off a sign should be put up at the same time.
57.
FINANCE:
a)  to approve payment of outstanding accounts


Mrs C Fullwood – Salary 





573.00



J Crown – Litter picking (6 weeks)



 
  78.74


O Rayment – Litter picking ( 6 weeks) 
  
  78.74


Royal British Legion – Room hire
 
   60.00


Anglian Water – Church
 
     5.92


CGM Landscapes – Grass cutting

 624.54


Smith & Johnson Bricklaying – Insurance payment for wall
 250.00

Signed and verified by Cllr Aronson and Cllr Buchanan.

b)  End of year accounts 

The Clerk distributed income and expenditure sheets for the end of this financial year.  This showed all payments up to the end of March and income including VAT repayments and bank interest.  We are still awaiting payment from Wiser Recycling for the collection in December and the Clerk has chased this up.  Cllr Jerman asked that the spreadsheets be sent electronically which the Clerk will do.
ACTION:  CLERK TO SEND OUT SPREADSHEETS

58.
NEW CEMETERY:
Cllr Altham has spoken to Philip Kratz, the solicitor who has been working on behalf of us.  He is going to arrange a pre-planning meeting with ECDC.  Because of the current elections he cannot do much at the moment but hopes to get a meeting arranged with them just before the election.  He has said he will only charge us for incidental costs so at the moment his work is not costing us anything.  All felt we were moving in the right direction.
59.
UPDATE FROM PARISH CONFERENCE:
Cllr Hall and Cllr Ogborn recently attended the Parish Conference run by ECDC.  This included talks on keeping people safe and protecting vulnerable people by the police and also recognising people at risk of burglary.  There was also a talk from the Alzheimer’s Society.  Of most interest was a session run by Mr Peter Mitchell who runs a burials consultancy.  He used the land we are planning to purchase at Bottisham as an example and looked at maps, water tables etc. of the area and surmised that in his view this was a good site for a cemetery.  The only problem could be that it is in the greenbelt, but bearing in mind that recent housing developments have also been in the greenbelt this hopefully should not be a problem.  Mr Mitchell also outlined that we would need to show proof of the need for a cemetery.  Cllr Ogborn felt happy that we had already done many of the things he suggested such as a village consultation and a comprehensive examination of land available in the area.  A session on grant funding was also very helpful and Cllr Ogborn had come away with lots of information regarding this.  Overall both Cllr Hall and Ogborn felt that the conference was very worthwhile attending.
60.
CORRESPONDENCE RECEIVED:
As listed.  The County Council had contacted us regarding an information board which is to be provided by the developer at Bendyshe.  This gives a history of the site and is now ready to be put up.  However litter bins have now been put where they had planned to fit it so they were looking for a new location but Cllr Bryant pointed out although we had made a suggestion it was ultimately English Heritage’s decision on where to place the board.

61.
CORRESPONDENCE SENT OUT:
As listed.

62.
CORRESPONDENCE WITH RESIDENTS:

With regard to the fencing at footpath by the cemetery, both the Clerk and Cllr Buchanan’s husband had complained to Sanctuary Hereward.  Although they have made promises to sort this out, nothing has been done.  The Clerk will chase them again.

ACTION:  CLERK TO CHASE SANCTUARY HEREWARD

63.
MATTERS OUTSTANDING:

a)  Website
Cllr Altham put in a funding application through the Cambridge Evening News but hasn’t yet heard if that was successful.  He talked about the need for a community led website rather than one that the Parish Council solely runs.  This would then have links to lots of sites and advertising which could generate income.  We would need to find someone to set this up and even pay to keep it maintained.
64.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING:

The next meeting is May 11th and this will be the Annual Meeting of the Parish Council where a new Chair, Vice Chair etc, will be decided. 
|The meeting finished at 8.50pm. 

